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63: Science and Global Civilization Today 
Ralph D. Winter 

 
 

Introduction 
ertainly as we come to the end of this 
curriculum, more and more it’s obvious that we 

are in the process of delivering into students’ hands 
some valuable literature, introducing them to it, far 
and wide, not just so they can read it, digest it 
completely, and throw it away at the termination of 
the course, but utilize it for a number of years to 
come. And that’s true of this lesson as well as many 
others. We are introducing subjects, issues, ideas, 
causes, problems, mysteries, enigmas. We want 
people to know what they are. We are not in the 
position—and probably never will be—to give the 
answers to all these things, or we wouldn’t even have 
a course to offer. We are trying to deal with 
unresolved questions, as well as take comfort in new 
insights and new facts and knowledge. 

One of the significant words in global civilization, 
one of the significant features is what that word refers 
to, namely science. It has drifted from its origins. 
Nowadays, if they are digging up tombs under 
Mexico City, stopping the underground railroads, 
they do it with great care, with great system, and they 
call it a science. They are discovering something. 
They have certain processes they go through. And the 
other anthropologists of the magnificent University 
of Mexico are there to make sure the process is 
followed. And they call this a science. Now and then 
the popular phrase is brought up, “it doesn’t take a 
rocket scientist to figure this out!” or something, as if 
rocket science—well, rocket science is a pretty 
elaborate science, but more precisely, I would call it a 
field of engineering. Rocket science is not the 
discovery of principles or realities, so much as it is 
the utilization of them. So the word is used in a 
popular sense and in a much broader sense than the 
basic idea. 

As you do your readings, this is one of the things to 
think about. What in the world is science, and what 
are the major ways in which it is determined? We 
will talk about this at the end. Another thing that 
comes up when you talk about science is the scary 
side of science. There are a lot of people who are just 
in love with what science will do, but at the same 
time they are scared to death that science will come 
up with something very dangerous to humanity. And 
for good reason, because we have both the cures that 
science brings to us through medical science, let’s 

say, and we also have the problems that technology 
has created, which is another arena of what we call 
popular science. And so science is both the cause and 
the effect. It is a kind of uneasy term for many 
people. 

On the other hand, it is probably one of the most 
enduring global studies—maybe in addition to 
English as a second language, that being more of a 
skill than it is insight into realities. Science is 
probably the major common concern of all of what 
we are calling loosely the emerging global 
civilization. This is the arena in which people of 
different backgrounds and colors and cultures can 
most readily agree. 

Years ago, my younger brother was involved in an 
overseas program of the college where he was 
working, and he would take me to the airport in 
Detroit, and he was saying that we have 21 students 
in Leningrad studying chemistry in Russian. Now 
that’s the easiest way to learn a foreign language: to 
study one of the sciences. Why? Because all of 
science—at least in its origin, its basic concept, as it 
developed—is the study of something that is there 
already. Scientists, for example, assume symmetry. 
They are looking at creation. They look for regular 
structures, like crystals that are somehow 
symmetrical or balanced in some way, that are 
predictable. All of science would fall to the ground if 
there was not this unexpressed belief that there is 
order there to be discovered. 

Latourette, in his two-volume History of Christianity, 
makes very clear reference to the fact that cultures of 
Northern Europe would have been unable to become 
scientific, had there not been brought into their midst 
a concept of an orderly universe that could actually 
and reliably be studied. 

On the other hand, studying what is there, and finding 
out all about how it works and so forth, isn’t quite the 
same as understanding what that reality is. One of the 
simplest little lab experiments is taking a wire and 
wrapping it around and around a pencil, maybe 100 
times, and then attaching the two ends to a nine-volt 
battery. If they put a needle in there, and they just 
touch the other end of the wire to the other side of the 
battery, the needle will shoot one way or the other.  If 
they change the poles, it will shoot in the opposite 
direction. 
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This is the basis—it’s called electro-motor force—for 
motors. A very godly pastor, Michael Faraday, was 
the one who really figured out how this worked. If 
you want to know in advance which way the needle 
will go, use your fingers. If you wind the coil with 
the fingers of your right hand around the thumb of 
your left hand, the needle will move in one direction; 
if you reverse your hands, the needle will move in the 
opposite direction. It’s called the rule of thumb. 

So we know all about this. We’ve made motors, 
we’ve made dynamos. In a dynamo, we’ve reversed 
the motor to generate electricity, by having another 
power source turn the shaft instead of the electricity 
turning the shaft. When electricity turns the shaft, this 
is a motor; when turning the shaft produces 
electricity, this is a dynamo. But there isn’t anybody 
who knows why it does it! We know what it does, but 
we don’t know why. 

Magnetism is another thing I love to talk about, 
because it is so totally uncanny! How with something 
here and something there, one affects the other. Or 
you put a piece of paper, with iron filings, and the 
magnet—which does not touch anything—moves the 
filings around! We know how it does it; magnetism is 
exploited by engineers, and it is defined very 
precisely in how it works. If you wrap the wires 
around a large enough piece of metal, you can create 
a magnet that will pick up an automobile! It will pick 
it up and carry it; but when you stop the electricity, 
the automobile falls down, because the magnet loses 
its power. So we know how this works, but nobody 
knows why. 

We know something about the different kinds of 
substances that are magnetic or suitable to be 
magnetized. We know our way around in terms of its 
force. It’s like knowing a dog: you know what kind 
of a dog it is, you know the personality, you know 
what it will do and won’t do, what it will eat and 
won’t eat, what kind of commands it will respond 
to—but you don’t know how that dog came into 
being. You just know this is the way it works. 

So science has very often been greatly overrated, as if 
knowledge of science not only gives us power, but 
understanding, in a basic sense. Now, we can say, oh 
yes, we understand how it works. But that’s not what 
I am talking about. The nature of magnetism or of 
gravity or of electro-motor force—nobody knows 
what this is. 

In terms of global civilization, this does unify the 
whole world. This is a marvelous thing! You can get 
scientists together from all over the world and they 
can talk about certain things. And they have less 
trouble getting together than a bunch of religious 

leaders from different cultures. And you say, why is 
this? It’s because what they are studying is out there, 
and it is the same no matter who studies it. 

Now there are philosophical theories that would erase 
that idea, claiming that what’s out there is just in the 
eye of the beholder, there’s nothing really out there 
unless you conceive it to be; and you can talk and 
talk and talk about that. But the thing that does make 
it relatively simple, for example, to translate 
scientific journal articles is the reality out there that 
science deals with. Language translation was born in 
the area of cardiac surgery, where what you are 
looking at—whether it’s a Korean or an African or 
whatever—it is a heart about which people are 
comparing notes, and they have no difficulty using 
this word to mean this, and that word to mean the 
same thing, and then the two words can be translated. 

But if the two words refer to something less tangible 
than a heart, then it’s more and more difficult to 
translate. And there are just a whole lot of things, like 
grace, mercy, love, friendship, which are not tangible 
and therefore give rise to extraordinary problems in 
terms of global civilization and global 
communication. 

We really wouldn’t need a global language, like 
English, which is a very helpful thing, especially if 
the European community adopts it. I’m happy about 
that, of course! It lets me into a few more places. We 
wouldn’t need a common language, if it weren’t for 
the fact that there a lot of things that aren’t common, 
or if all words were referring to heart surgery or 
chemistry. That’s why learning Russian enough to 
understand chemistry is a relatively simple thing, 
compared to learning Russian well enough to know 
what to say in a social situation and what the 
implications of what you say are. That is much, much 
more complicated. 

In any case, science is a bright and marvelous thing, 
as well as a dangerous thing in some ways. It is one 
of those things: if you don’t conquer it, it may 
conquer you. This is the kind of thing we are up 
against today. 

Review 
1. What is science? What are the major 
ways in which the word is defined? 
In our introductory period, I hinted to the effect that 
science is one avenue of conversation and of 
understanding around the world that is more likely to 
succeed than, lets’ say, comparing works of art or 
literature, because there is nothing that’s common 
that people are studying. Therefore, it is pretty 
important to tie the idea of the word “science” to 
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what it is that is being studied. In that sense, 
something that is a science is such because the thing 
it’s studying is orderly, and if it is orderly, then the 
study of it must become orderly to discern that order, 
and everything flows from there. But if you focus on 
the activity of science, the methodology—step this, 
step that—as being what science is, namely a 
disciplined method of study, then anything can be a 
science. The word is used in both ways. 

It seems to me very sensible to conclude that art is 
when human beings are starting out with their own 
ideas, without reference to the order that is in nature, 
and they create something which they call art. Thus, 
the study of art isn’t a science, in the usual sense, nor 
is the activity of art itself. So you have science, 
which is beholden to what is already there. In the 
world of science, you discover; you don’t create. In 
the world of art, you create, and it gives rise to 
incredible variations, which are hard to evaluate and 
to compare. 

2. In what ways do the so-called “life 
sciences” stand apart? At the same time, 
how are they ultimately derivative in 
relation to the sciences focused on the 
inorganic universe, that is, the other 
“natural sciences”?  
What is the difference between life sciences, let’s 
say, and geology? Why is geology not a life science? 
Or what are the life sciences? This has to do with the 
distinction in the world of chemistry between all 
those things that are made out of carbon atoms and 
are living, and those things that aren’t necessarily 
made out of carbon and are seemingly not 
reproducible: they don’t grow, they don’t change on 
their own. 

It’s interesting that the so-called organic world of the 
life sciences, where you have organisms —you have 
DNA, in other words—that world is so strange and so 
complex and so beautiful and so terrifying and so 
over-aweing, that the world which supports it, in 
which it is found—the so-called inorganic world—
gets a word like inorganic. Why doesn’t the 
inorganic world have a word for itself before life 
arrived? What was it? It just shows you how, from 
our point of view as part of the living part of the 
world, we think of that as the primary world, even 
though it could not possibly sustain itself without the 
inorganic world there. Meanwhile, the inorganic 
world could get along very nicely without the organic 
world. 

These, you might say, are basic concepts, but 
ultimately there is a relationship in part. For example, 

the ozone layer which is part of the inorganic world, 
diminishes, and a lot more powerful electromagnetic 
radiation comes through, then those forms of life 
which cannot stand that kind of radiation are going to 
die. So, you see conditions that are related to each 
other. Meanwhile, the ozone layer itself is partly 
there because of the life on earth. The carbon 
monoxide that is in the air is there because of life on 
earth, even though carbon dioxide itself is not 
something that is living. So there is an interplay 
between the two. However, it is perfectly obvious 
that the inorganic world could get along very nicely 
alone. You would still have volcanoes and 
earthquakes and plate tectonics and hurricanes and 
stuff like that, whether or not there was not any life 
on earth at all. Yet without all that background, you 
wouldn’t be able to have life. 

Now, I might then go on to point out how strange it is 
that the word evolution is very rarely even discussed 
in the world of inorganic reality. You have books and 
books and books, and even in the area of molecular 
evolution there is a whole journal, with ten articles 
per issue, 100 new articles per year, on the question 
of how living molecules could have evolved by 
themselves.  

The thing that nobody talks about is where the pieces 
came from that are supposed to fall together to 
produce life. The DNA molecule—with a couple of 
billion atoms within it—those atoms, I have never 
heard of anybody talking about the evolution of the 
atoms. Where did they come from? As a matter of 
fact, the atomic reality—the Table of Elements which 
was discovered by a Jesuit in Russia, Mendeleev—
that atomic chart of elements is such an amazing 
thing, it’s almost like a Galileo breakthrough or a 
Copernican breakthrough! 

When my father went to school, atoms were little 
marbles. That’s about all they knew. My father read 
about atoms. He knew there were different kinds of 
atoms that went into the table of elements, because 
that table had been discovered earlier. When I went 
to school, these little marbles were actually kind of 
little solar systems, with electrons whizzing around a 
nucleus. When my kids go to school, the nucleus has 
been taken apart, and now inside the nucleus you 
have what they call the subatomic particles: 1, 2, 5, 
10, 20, 32, in perfect symmetry. In fact, the 
symmetry is so significant that if there is one they 
don’t know about, they say they are going to look for 
one that would fit the symmetry. 

So here you have the order of reality defining the 
strategy of the scientific study itself. So that science 
itself is a method, derivative from the reality that is 
already there. I’m only pointing out the fact that the 
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so-called inorganic reality, the reality prior to life, is 
itself so amazingly complex that no one could 
possibly even have thought about it a hundred years 
ago, and nobody seems to be suggesting that it came 
into being by itself. Oh yes, they’ve got the Big Bang 
theory: the whole thing flashed into being at once! 
That, of course, is a very intelligible explanation, I 
must say. 

So here we have one incredibly complex set of 
building blocks, which on this planet have been built 
into what we call life, which is itself even more 
complex. I mean, you have 20,000 different kinds of 
butterflies. Every single butterfly, every little cell in 
that butterfly’s wings—and there are millions and 
millions of them—is an incredibly complex thing 
when you get down to the genes and the 
chromosomes and clear down to the DNA molecules. 
It’s just an incredibly complex reality! 

As far as we know, not in any place else in the 
universe is there any of the kind of life we know, not 
even on Mars (although maybe it’s there). I don’t 
know any reason why there couldn’t be, but as far as 
we know, none of the planets in the solar system is 
very friendly to the kind of life that we know of on 
the earth. Hugh Ross has a whole chapter on 
something like 32 different characteristics of the 
environment on our planet, any one of which missing 
would mean all life would die. So we are in a very, 
very uneasy balance with the environment. And it is 
amazing how anyone could easily conclude that in 
radically different kinds of planets in our solar 
system the same kind of life, or even something 
comparable, could exist. 

3. How do you evaluate the mission 
mankind might consider for itself in the 
area of the persistent and perhaps 
growing threat that exists in the world of 
microbiology? 
What do you think we ought to do about all this, 
when we read about the encroaching number of 
microbes and so forth? We can look at this life, and 
we can say it isn’t obvious that this life fell together.  

The astounding and horrifying thing is that, when you 
look at this, in the inorganic universe you don’t see 
antagonisms. You don’t see one kind of rock killing 
another kind of rock. But in the world of life,  

 

 

 

 

everything is out of whack! Everything is in turmoil. 
Everything is in tension and opposition. It isn’t very 
easy to imagine that God, for example, thought up the 
Machupo virus. Why would he do that? Why would 
he want people to suffer and suffer and die? It would 
seem likely, if nature is not benign, if there is 
intelligent design there, we should just as easily 
suppose that there is intelligent anger, intelligent 
opposition to what is beautiful and good, as there is 
intelligent design behind what we think is beautiful 
and good. Of course, this comes around to the Bible 
and the works of darkness. 

However, notice that we don’t normally, in our 
Christian theological tradition, extend the world of 
opposition between God and Satan into the realm of 
microbiology. I’ve been doing a lot of thinking about 
that since my wife contracted cancer. Those cancer 
cells—are they just defective cells that multiply and 
make trouble? Or are they, as scientists say, 
intelligently designed to destroy? Now, they don’t 
say intelligently, they say designed to destroy. 

These are cells that are up to no good. In fact, they 
are very strategically warring against the life that’s 
there. They are out to destroy, like terrorists in a city 
that would knock out the banks and the television 
stations, and kill off the mayor and the chief of 
police. They would be strategically working to take 
control. 

Well, theologically, is that an arena of God and 
Satan? Do we, as upstanding citizens, need to enter 
into the world of microbiology as a religious 
concern? Is this an area where the honor of God is at 
stake? Is this something we should be praying about 
and working with? Is this something the word 
mission applies to? 

See, these are questions that arise when you begin to 
realize what it is that we are really dealing with. I 
think that the very word science, understood 
properly, has got to be one of the most exciting 
arenas in which the purposes and the person, even, of 
God himself can be discerned. 
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